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MINUTES OF MAY 25, 2016 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Norman L. Miller



Thomas M. Owens

MEMBERS EXCUSED
Georgeanna N. Lussier, Vice Chairwoman



Denise A. Figueroa

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration




Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance


Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing


Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities



Lance C. Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement




Patricia Cooper, Comptroller




Thomas M. Marois, Manager of Graphics Services

Jaime Watson, Communications Manager

Sarah Matrose, Internal Auditor


Edward Rich, CDCAT



Mary Gayron, Citizens for Transportation



Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Bessie E. Thompson, Descendants of Kings and Queens of Asia

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mr. Young added one agenda item under For the Good of the Order and one agenda item under Executive Session.

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF APRIL 27, 2016 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Miller
Carried Unanimously

COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report From Thomas M. Owens, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met on Wednesday, May 18, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items

· In 2000, the Authority implemented its fixed route scheduling system (HASTUS) which was competitively procured and provided by GIRO.  This procurement is for the purchase of an additional module, HASTUS-bid, to manage the employee pick process in an automated way.  Staff is satisfied with this vendor, and has verified that pricing is fair and reasonable.

· The Committee recommends awarding a sole source contract for scheduling software to GIRO Inc. of Montreal, Quebec in an amount of $119,300, plus $5,500 in annual maintenance fees.

RESOLUTION NO. 22 - 2016 

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Scheduling Software Module
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

· In December 2014, the Board passed a resolution awarding a five-year contract for the purchase of articulated heavy-duty transit vehicles.  Staff recommends purchasing two vehicles from this contract to replace vehicles in the fleet that have reached the end of their useful life.

· The Committee recommends authorizing the purchase of two articulated buses pursuant to the existing contract with New Flyer of America, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $1,593,298.

RESOLUTION NO. 23 - 2016 

Authorizing the Purchase of Articulated Buses

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Young noted that there was an extensive discussion with Fred Gilliam and other members of management to fully analyze the effect of the new buses on the bus operators, the necessary training involved, and whether these buses could get around the appropriate turns throughout the various routes.  
· Mr. Young also noted that these new articulated buses will probably increase ridership on the BRT lines because of the extra seats.  Customers will no longer have to wait for the next bus due to lack of seating.

· New York State provides a 10% match to the Authority’s federal funds. The state requires a Board resolution to access these funds and it will allow the organization to accept the State portion of formula allocation funds.  
· This year, federal and state funds are being used to purchase twelve 40-foot vehicles and perform the engineering and design of the new BRT lines.

· The Committee recommends authorizing the acceptance of $278,646 in state funding.

RESOLUTION NO. 24 - 2016 

Accepting $278,646 in State Funding

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Mr. Young
Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Donna Gonser and Christa Linsey from Lumsden & McCormick, the Authority’s external auditors, presented the draft FY2016 year-end audit and provided the Authority with a clean opinion.  Topics of the presentation included the process and various audit reports that were used, the change in accounting principle: GASB 68, observations and recommendations, and the balance sheet. 

· The Committee recommends approval of the Financial and Compliance Report prepared by Lumsden & McCormick, LLP dated March 31, 2016.

RESOLUTION NO. 21 - 2016 

Approving the Draft Financial and Compliance Report for FY2016

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Owens advised that the auditors said despite a significant turnover in personnel in the finance department, the staff handled the audit very well.    The members concurred and thanked the finance staff. 

· Mr. Young also advised that Ms. Gonser and Ms. Linsey have been handling the Authority’s audits for several years now, and they have improved the questions asked and the time spent to help the Authority do an outstanding job.  He expressed his gratitude to them on behalf of the Board of Directors.
· Mr. Young noted that Ms. Gonser provided a valuation of GASB68, and after her explanation of how it will apply to the Authority, he and other members had a better understanding.  

· The members had a lengthy discussion about GASB68.  Mr. Young advised that unlike GASB45 which just adds more unfunded liability to the balance sheet, with GASB68, the number depends on a “guestimate” made by the Comptroller’s office that affects what the premium will be that is charged to missed hours for the Authority’s non-union workers.  If they guess right, the premium will be increased for those workers.  If they guess wrong, the unfunded liability will be added to the Authority’s balance sheet.  This year, it was $750,000.  He said that this number can vary anywhere from the number created this year to a couple of million dollars, depending on the number that is guessed.  He said, unfortunately, the number that the Comptroller’s office is using is from the previous year end balance.
· Mr. Stackrow advised that the challenge with using the present year is that it takes the actuary some time before they can calculate the numbers, and they didn’t want the provision to hold up the issuance of financial statements by requiring that it be a more current valuation from the pension plans.
· The Internal Auditor provided the Committee with her Monthly Progress Report.  Copies of the report, which covers the time period of March 2016 was in the members’ packets.  Work in progress included review of the RRS parking contract and the dependent benefits audit.

Investment Committee Items

· Tom Owens discussed Investment Committee activities.

· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee received the annual report on Workplace Safety.  The Authority just completed the eighth full year of its comprehensive program to improve workplace safety, and a summary of accident injury and workers’ compensation claim trends was presented. 

· The Comprehensive Workplace Safety Program was started in January 2008, and for fiscal years 2009 through 2016, the Authority averaged 76 injuries per year, including 19 severe cases.  There has been a significant decrease in both injuries and severe injury cases since the program inception, and this has continued over time.

· In FY2016, the Authority achieved a significant milestone - the lowest number of total employee injuries ever reported (57).

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance accounts and found them to be adequate at this time.  

· The Monthly Management Report was in the members’ packets.  Mortgage tax receipts were under budget projections by 16.4%.  Wages were also slightly under budget. Claim payments and liability claims were under budget this month as well.  General insurance was under budget due to a refund on the auto physical damage policy.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Committee reviewed the Monthly Non-Financial Report.  As discussed in prior meetings, a few adjustments were made to the report beginning this fiscal year, which include two-year and six-month average lines, the addition of scheduled vs. unscheduled work, and an adjustment in how ridership is presented.  

· Overall, measurements this month were positive. Total ridership was down 2.6% for the month, primarily due to fewer weekdays this year as compared to the same month last year. Taking that into account, ridership was flat.  There were zero Preventative Maintenance Inspections not on time, and missed trips were at 33 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 25,289.  Scheduled work was at 61%, and Mr. Owens requested that this be looked into measuring this by hours as opposed to number of work orders. Staff will look into it.  There 15 preventable and 26 non-preventable accidents, and 91% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. 
· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, June 22, 2016 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair

· The Governance Committee met on Thursday, May 19, 2016 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  
· The Committee met in executive session to discuss a personnel matter.  No action was taken.

· Mr. Young expressed his concern about the GASB68 (pension liability) and also the ongoing GASB45 (OPEB liability), recognizing that in two years, that full liability is going to be reflected on the Authority’s balance sheet.  
· Mr. Stackrow advised that right now, only a portion of that liability is required to be reported; however, GASB changed its schedule.  It was allowing the Authority to pick up some of that liability year by year over a scheduled timeline, and now with the new schedule, it will all have to be reported on the balance sheet at once at that point in time.    
· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, June 23, 2016 at 11:30 am at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report From Norman L. Miller, Chair
· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met on Thursday, May 19, 2016 at 

12:30 pm at the 110 Watervliet Avenue office.    

· Ross Farrell presented the 2013-2014 Route Performance Report.  This is the annual performance report for fixed route services.  

· The report includes information on the route network, ridership and productivity, a description of major service changes, and recommendations for the coming year.

· The Authority set a new ridership record of 17.1 million boardings, and although ridership has slowed this year compared to prior years, it is the fifth year in a row that the Authority has grown ridership.

· The Saratoga Route Restructuring, planned and developed in fiscal year 2016, will be rolled out shortly.  The plan allocates more service to corridors with the highest demand, while providing new connections to destinations that previously did not have service. 

· Looking forward, construction will begin this year on the Uncle Sam Transit Center and Lark Street Intersection Project, ahead of the two new anticipated BRT lines. 

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, June 23, 2016 at 12:00 noon at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided a report of his activities for May 2016 and a summary of Key Performance Indicators for April 2016.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Chairman Stackrow provided a brief follow up to last month’s comments regarding the Authority’s successes.  He talked about how the organization’s accomplishments happened with a thoughtful and planned strategy, and he focused on the adoption of a regional Transit Development Plan (TDP), which was the first comprehensive planning document of its kind at the Authority. It provided a laser-like focus on service, design and development.  A copy of Mr. Stackrow’s comments are attached to these minutes.  Mr. Stackrow expressed his gratitude to the Board members, staff and all the employees.
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Mr. Young discussed an article that was in the local paper that referred to the new buses in New York City.   The issue was that as modern as the buses are (offering free Wi-Fi), most will still lack the type of technology necessary to address the worst safety issue with the big vehicles, which is hitting pedestrians while making turns.  He questioned whether this was also an issue for the Authority.
· Mr. Basile said certainly not to the extent it is in New York City, noting that the level of activity is probably 50 times greater.  Mr. Desany advised there is safety technology that does exist, but it is noisy and not everyone is happy with it.  Basically, when the driver puts on the blinker to make a turn, there is a loud beeping noise.  Mr. Basile stated he does not see it as an issue for the Authority. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· Personnel Matter
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Owens
Carried Unanimously

· Motions were made to come out of executive session, which motions carried.  No action was taken during the executive session.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:

June 29, 2016

July 27, 2016

September 28, 2016
ADJOURNMENT – 01:05 PM

Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Mr. Miller
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  May 25, 2016
